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Finance Audit Subcommittee Meeting Minutes
December 2, 2014
10:30 a.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair) and John Crescimbeni 
Also: Council Member Greg Anderson; Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy, Kim Taylor, Philip Peterson and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Carol Owens – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:32 a.m.
Council Member Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman gave an overview of the meeting topics, including a presentation on the City’s FY12-13 audit by the McGladrey accounting firm, discussion of the FY13-14 independent audit and discussion of the RFP process to choose a new independent auditor for FY14-15.

FY12-13 audit report
Brett Friedman and Jeff Zeichner of the McGladrey accounting firm made a presentation on the City’s FY12-13 independent audit. Mr. Freidman stated that the auditors found no significant or unusual transactions, required no audit adjustments and had no disagreements with management in the conduct of the audit. In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about who is encompassed in the term “management” and how often questions or issues that arise in the course of the audit are forwarded by front-line staff and middle management to CFO Ronnie Belton for a response, Mr. Freidman stated that that situation had not occurred during the course of this audit. In response to a question about McGladrey’s review of the City’s pension plans, Mr. Friedman stated that the auditors review the underlying actuarial assumptions and tests a sample of calculations of the General Employees’ Pension Plan, but not the Police and Fire Pension Plan which has its own external auditor. With changes in GASB standard #68, local governments  will begin showing cumulative pension plan liabilities much more clearly and identifiably in city and county financial statements beginning in 2015, when they will no longer be a footnote to the audit as they have been to this point.
In response to a question from Mr. Crescimbeni about if and how McGladrey reviewed the City’s capital improvement program (CIP) and its funding status, Mr. Zeichner stated that the independent audit is a financial audit looking historically at the financial performance of the city over the course of a year and reflecting the City’s fiscal status as of a single day at the end of the fiscal year. It does not opine on operational efficiency, cash management policies, borrowing needs or other management factors. The CIP is a prospective spending plan that does not fall within the scope of a financial audit. The group engaged in considerable discussion of the scope of the independent audit and the possibility of expanding the scope to include a wider examination of policies and operations in an effort to bring to light existing or potential problems. The McGladrey representatives said that the major accounting firms have separate consulting divisions that provide those services; that is not the work of the auditing divisions that focus on the specific factors mandated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board. Also, accounting firms are now prohibited from providing consulting services to their audit clients as a result of reforms brought about by the Enron scandal. Council Members Schellenberg and Crescimbeni felt that the independent auditor’s scope should include proactively looking for potential problem areas and warning the City Council (the client that hires the auditor) when irregularities or potential problems appear.
In response to a question, Mr. Zeichner agreed that the City’s FAMIS financial management system is extremely old and outdated, and poses a substantial difficulty to staff in terms of speed and efficiency of producing financial data. Council Member Anderson noted that the City has approved a CIP project to replace the FAMIS system with a new Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) system beginning in the current fiscal year. He suggested that the process of transitioning all of the City’s data from the FAMIS system to its eventual replacement will provide an invaluable opportunity to organize, update and validate all of the City’s financial data, which should be a big help going forward.
Federal single audit report
Mr. Zeichner stated that one material weakness was identified in the City’s handling of federal grants. In the handling of the Sheriff’s Office’s Public Safety Partnership and Community Policing grant there was a failure to review payrolls before charging the salaries to the grant. He also noted that the audit has for several years recommended that the City do an actual calculation of its bond arbitrage earnings to ensure that no violation of federal regulations has occurred. The City has made estimates of its arbitrage earnings but has not done a formal calculation to ensure that the estimates are always correct. City Comptroller Jim Behrendt was asked to convey to City Treasurer Joey Greive a request from the Audit Subcommittee to provide an explanation of why the calculation has not been done as suggested in the audit. With regard to a suggestion that McGladrey test the validity of the City’s debt affordability model, Mr. Freidman said that as part of their audit scope McGladrey could test a set of agreed-upon criteria and procedures established by the City in their contract.  Peggy Sidman suggested that the on-going work of the Council’s Special CIP Committee could inform McGladrey about what the Council is finding problematic in the City’s financial procedures and could provide a basis for the company to provide information on best practices in the field and recommendations for improvements.

Kirk Sherman suggested that the Council might wish to amend the Ordinance Code regarding the required quarterly budget reports by the Finance Department to the City Council to require much more detail in specific areas of interest such as authorized but unissued borrowing, subfund cash balances, and administrative transfers of cash from one fund, subfund or project to another. He believes it is vitally important that at least a few City Council members become very involved in financial reviews and oversight and interact regularly with the external auditor to raise concerns and to ask about the progress and findings of the audit before it is completed. Echoing earlier comments by the McGladrey representative, he suggested that the nature of the committee’s questions indicates that the council members are more in need of a the services of an operational auditor who examines efficiency, effectiveness and operational procedures than they are of a financial auditor.
FY15 external auditor
Mr. Sherman reported that McGladrey has reached the end of its 5 year contract (3 initial years, plus two 1-year extensions) and it is time for the Council to solicit for a new auditor. He distributed a draft of the RFP prepared by his office to solicit interest in the job. Robert Campbell of the Auditor’s Office said that they would like to issue the RFP on January 5, 2015 with a 21-day response period so that the responses could be reviewed, and an auditor selected and under contract July to begin the preliminary work that must take place before the end of the fiscal year in September. Mr. Sherman asked the committee members to review the RFP and suggest additional items they would like to see included in the scope of the engagement based on the very good discussions at this meeting. City Inspector General Sheryl Steckler suggested that the RFP require proposing companies to provide examples of their findings of material weaknesses in audits they have performed to give the committee an idea of how thorough their work is and what they identify as being a “material” issue worth noting.
Meeting Adjourned: 12:12 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   12.3.14   Posted 6:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    12.2.14
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    12.2.14
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